
PUBLIC BUDGET REQUEST FORM 
[Unless requested, the information on this document will be included on a public agenda] 

Name (or Organization): Sheena Haines on behalf of the Salmon Arm Slo Pitch League 

Mailing Address: 6541 Okanagan Ave NE 

Gty: Salmon Arm Postal Code: V1 E 1 Y2 

Primary Contact & Title: Sheena Haines 

Email: sheena.ayla@gmail.com Phone: 250-718-9617 

1. ls the organization a charitable or non-profit organization? 

□Yes □ No 

2. ls the organization in compliance with all municipal policies, plans, bylaws and other applicable regulations (i.e. bus r I ts and zoning)? 
Yes LJ No - If No, please explain: 

3. Describe the goal(s) or purpose(s) of the organization: 

tness licensing, 



5. Has the organization received grants from the City of Salmon Arm in the last 3 years? i.e. Grant-in-Lieu, Tax Exemption, Annual 

Grant 

□No D Yes - If Yes, please indicate the following: 

YEAR TYPE OF GRANT AMOUN"T 

6. Has additional funding for the request been secured? 

□No ~ Yes - If Yes, please indicate the following: 

NAME OF INDMDUAL OR ORGANIZATION AMOUNT 

L'-t(i'<.. 

7. List all Agencies to whom funding has been requested and note amount of request and status (approved, denied or pending) of 
application: 

AMOUNT 
DECISION AGENCY 

REQlJESTED 

I 

I 



9. Describe your budget request: Value (if known):$ 424,000 
We are writing to request that the City of Salmon Arm include two improvement/upgrade proiects at the Canoe ball fields in its 2024 budget. These ~NO projects are the • parking lol netting and 
Improvement· project. and the • dug-out replacement' project. 
The · parking lot and netting improvements· project would include the supply and installation of netting along both outfield fences, re-shaping/design of the parking lot, and paving. The estimated total 
budget for these works is $400,000, this estimate being provided by City of Salmon Arm Engineering staff in July. The first phase of the project would be to install safety netting to protect the parking area 
beyond both outfields (see attached aerial image - #1 ). It is estimated that the cost would be about S280/foot for this first phase, equating to approximately $98,000. This cost Includes nets & poles, 
engineering, freight and Installation. This would significantly increase the available parking , as it would eliminate the risk of home run balls hitting vehicles beyond the outfield fences. It would also protect 
players. spectators, and children from home runs balls. as they walk to and from their vehicles and the washroom facilities. The second phase of the project would be to redesign the parking lot for better 
traffic flow and space management, as well as paving the parking area. 
Recently the Salmon Arm Slow P~ch League held its spring wrap-up tournament. and by 1 Cam there were cars parl<ed all along Canoe Beach Drive. as there were no safe parking spaces within the parking 
lot (images attached - f/2 ond #3). With the summer traffic heading to Canoe Beach, and the Increased traffic ,n Canoe due to the rapid growth and development of the community, this creates a very real 
safety concern. Players must walk to the fields along the vehicles parked at the side of the road . while two lanes of traffic attempt to pass them with little or no shoulders on the road. Players stepping out 
from between parked vehicles must be very cautious, as some traffic does not slow down even with the severely decreased visibility. Residents of Canoe walking or riding their bikes to the beach must also 
pass this bottleneck, creating a safety hazard nol only for the players and spectators of the league. 
We understand that this project has been identified within the 20-year infrastructure plan for the City, and we therefore request that the City identify this project as a priority and include it in the 2024 budget 
year. due to significant safety concerns. We would like to suggest that the City allocate a portion of the Growing Communities Fund (GCF) grant money to complete the parking lot netting and improvements 
project, as both park additions/maintenance/upgrades and recreation related amen~ies are eligible project categories for this grant. Using a portion of the GCF grant towards this project would align with City 
or Salmon Arm Bylaw 4582, as the Growing Communities Fund • should accelerate the delivery of capital projects· . This would allow the City to move up the t,mehne for the completion of this project. 
without having 10 sacrifice other projects already budgeted for the 2024 year. 
The · dug-out replacemenr project would consist of replacing all 4 dug-outs (2 at each diamond) with new, larger dug-outs, like those that were recently installed at both Blackbum and Klahani ball fields. 

The estimated total budget to replace all 4 dug-outs is approximately S24,000. The current dug-outs at Canoe are significantly smaller than the new dug-outs at the other baseball fields, which are designed 
for children and youth (image attached with dimensions for comparison - "'4). Due 10 the smaller width, the ability for adults 10 move in and out of the dug-outs is severely restricted. resulting in very low 
usage, and players end up sitting behind the dugouts where the risk of foul balls and overlhrows is very high. 
The Salmon Arm Sic-Pitch League has been incredibly fortunate to have two very dedicated and generous residents step up to fundraise towards continued improvements at the Canoe ball fields. Over the 
past 5 years, Jim and Patti Millar have collected, sorted, and recycled refundable beverage containers, to raise money for projects at the Ganoe ball fields. To date. they have donated close to $8,000 
towands projects such as brand-new bases, fixing unsafe conditions at the Al Boucher memorial playground , purchasing 4 picnic tables for players and spectators to use, recycling bins and shelving for the 
storage sea can , a first aid kit for players. 4 pitching masks. cold packs, and even donating money towards the new bat1ers· boxes (The Slo-P~ch League donated S5,000 to the City of Salmon Arm 
towards this project as well). Jim and Patti have advised us that they will have approximately S12,000 by the end of the fall sic-pitch season that they would like to donate to the City of Salmon Arm for the<.e 
two very important safety projects at the Canoe ball fields. ~ the parking lot project can be undertaken using GCF grant money, the funds donated by Jim and Patti would cover close to half of the cost of the 
dug-out project 
Members of the Salmon Arm Slo-Pnch League are also willing to volunteer labor, wherever this might be reasonable. We would be happy to work with City Staff to ensure all safety and construction 
standards are met. 
We understand that Salmon Arm will be hosting the 55• BC Games at the Canoe ball fields in 2024 . It would be ideal to have these two safety concerns addressed prior to the 55• BC Games, both to 
protect players and residents. and to showcase the best possible faci lity for out-of-town players . 
The Salmon Arm Sic-Pitch League would like to thank City Council for the support they have provided to the League and the ball fields since the inception of the Al Boucher Memorial playground project. 
Not Just the players, but also the residents of Canoe have expressed their appreciation for the upgrades at the park, and it is wonderful to see how much park usage has increased over the past 5 years. We 
hope that Council will see the need to address the safety concerns at the park and Include these two projects In the 2024 budget. 
Thank you for your consideration of these requests. 

10. Is your request operational or capital in nature? 
□ Operational (i.e. covers day-to-day activities required to deliver services) 

Iv' I Capital (i.e. long-term investments in infrastructure and facilitates) 

11. Have you submitted this request before? 

[ij No □ Yes - If Yes, please indicate when: 

~ Signature: -~ Date: September 22, 2023 

Printed Name: Sheena Haines Position (if applicable): _n_l_a _______ ___ _ 



September 22, 2023 

To: Salmon Arm City Council 

By email: cityhall@salmonarm.ca 

Re: Specific Referral Request for 2024 Budget 

We are writing to request that the City of Salmon Arm include two improvement/upgrade projects at the 

Canoe ball fields in its 2024 budget. These two projects are the "parking lot netting and improvement" 
project, and the "dug-out replacement" project. 

The "parking lot and netting improvements" project would include the supply and installation of netting 
along both outfield fences, re-shaping/design of the parking lot, and paving. The estimated total budget 

for these works is $400,000, this estimate being provided by City of Salmon Arm Engineering staff in July. 
The first phase of the project would be to install safety netting to protect the parking area beyond both 

outfields (see attached aerial image - #1). It is estimated that the cost would be about $280/foot for this 
first phase, equating to approximately $98,000. This cost includes nets & poles, engineering, freight and 
installation. This would significantly increase the available parking, as it would eliminate the risk of home 
run balls hitting vehicles beyond the outfield fences. It would also protect players, spectators, and 

children from home runs balls, as they walk to and from their vehicles and the washroom facilities. The 

second phase of the project would be to redesign the parking lot for better traffic flow and space 
management, as well as paving the parking area. 

Recently the Salmon Arm Slow Pitch League held its spring wrap-up tournament, and by 10am there 
were cars parked all along Canoe Beach Drive, as there were no safe parking spaces within the parking 
lot (images attached - #2 and #3). With the summer traffic heading to Canoe Beach, and the increased 
traffic in Canoe due to the rapid growth and development of the community, this creates a very real 

safety concern. Players must walk to the fields along the vehicles parked at the side of the road, while 

two lanes of traffic attempt to pass them with little or no shoulders on the road. Players stepping out 
from between parked vehicles must be very cautious, as some traffic does not slow down even with the 
severely decreased visibility. Residents of Canoe walking or riding their bikes to the beach must also pass 
this bottleneck, creating a safety hazard not only for the players and spectators of the league. 

We understand that this project has been identified within the 20-year infrastructure plan for the City, 
and we therefore request that the City identify this project as a priority and include it in the 2024 budget 

year, due to significant safety concerns. We would like to suggest that the City allocate a portion ofthe 
Growing Community Fund (GCF) grant money to complete the parking lot netting and improvements 

project, as both park additions/maintenance/upgrades and recreation related amenities are eligible 
project categories for this grant. Using a portion of the GCF grant towards this project would align with 
City of Salmon Arm Bylaw 4582, as the GCF "should accelerate the delivery of capital projects". This 

would allow the City to move up the time line for the completion of this project, without having to 

sacrifice other projects already budgeted for the 2024 year. 

The "dug-out replacement" project would consist of replacing all 4 dug-outs (2 at each diamond) with 
new, larger dug-outs, like those that were recently installed at both Blackburn and Klahani ball fields. The 



estimated total budget to replace all 4 dug-outs is approximately $24,000. The current dug-outs at Canoe 

are significantly smaller than the new dug-outs at the other baseball fields, which are designed for 

children and youth (image attached with dimensions for comparison - #4). Due to the smaller width, the 

ability for adults to move in and out of the dug-outs is severely restricted, resulting in very low usage, 

and players end up sitting behind the dugouts where the risk of foul balls and overthrows is very high. 

The Salmon Arm Slo-Pitch League has been incredibly fortunate to have two very dedicated and 

generous residents step up to fundraise towards continued improvements at the Canoe ball fields. Over 

the past 5 years, Jim and Patti Millar have collected, sorted, and recycled refundable beverage 

containers, to raise money for projects at the Canoe ball fields. To date, they have donated close to 

$8,000 towards projects such as brand-new bases, fixing unsafe conditions at the Al Boucher memorial 

playground, purchasing 4 picnic tables for players and spectators to use, recycling bins and shelving for 

the storage sea can, a first aid kit for players, 4 pitching masks, cold packs, and even donating money 

towards the new batters' boxes (The Slo-Pitch League donated $5,000 to the City of Salmon Arm towards 

this project as well). Jim and Patti have advised us that they will have approximately $12,000 by the end 

of the fall slo-pitch season that they would like to donate to the City of Salmon Arm for these two very 

important safety projects at the Canoe ball fields. If the parking lot project can be undertaken using GCF 

grant money, the funds donated by Jim and Patti would cover close to half of the cost of the dug-out 

project. 

Members of the Salmon Arm Slo-Pitch League are also willing to volunteer labor, wherever this might be 

reasonable. We would be happy to work with City staff to ensure all safety and construction standards 

are met. 

We understand that Salmon Arm will be hosting the 55+ BC Games at the Canoe ball fields in 2024. It 

would be ideal to have these two safety concerns addressed prior to the 55+ BC Games, both to protect 

players and residents, and to showcase the best possible facility for out-of-town players. 

The Salmon Arm Slo-Pitch League would like to thank City Council for the support they have provided to 

the League and the ball fields since the inception of the Al Boucher Memorial playground project. Not 

just the players, but also the residents of Canoe have expressed their appreciation for the upgrades at 

the park, and it is wonderful to see how much park usage has increased over the past 5 years. We hope 

that Council will see the need to address the safety concerns at the park and include these two projects 

in the 2024 budget. 

Thank you for your consideration of these requests. 

Sincerely, 

Sheena Haines, on behalf of The Salmon Arm Slo Pitch League 



DUGOUTS 

BLACKBURN KLAHANIE CANOE 

Width ,8 ft. Width 7 ft. Width 4 ft. 

Length 24 ft. Length 21.5 ft. Length 21 ft. 

Height: Height: Height: 

Front 9 ft. Front 10 ft. Front 7 .2 ft. 

Back 7.8 ft. Back 8 ft. Back 6.3 ft. 

Seats 18" wide Seats 17" wide Seats 91/2" wide 








